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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

September 3, 2008

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex located at 5401 South Croatan Highway at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, September 3, 2008.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray;




Comr. Doug Remaley and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Town Attorney John Leidy; Cliff Ogburn; Wayne Byrum; Kevin Brinkley; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt;  Roberta Thuman; Roc Sansotta; Charlan Owens; Dave Masters; residents/property owners of  Wrightsville/Memorial/Admiral Streets; Joe Alleride; Dorothy Owen; Bob Edwards; Roc Sansotta; David Griffin; John Miller; George Ansell, Jr.; Pat Steskal; Jerry Steskal; Jo Anne Kelly; Joe Elrod; Shelton Davis; Vincent Cornetta; Catherine Appleman; Barbara Davis; Keith Dogre; Eddie Valdivieso; Allan Newsome; C. Ray Nelms; Luisa Hall; Thomas Hall; Robert Muller; Webb Fuller; David Griffin; Keith Dobey; Jerry Muterspaugh; Mary Daniels; George Daniels; J. R. Mathews; Mike McCleary; Allen and Beverly Newscare; Charlene Roberts; Elizabeth Mitteer; Harry Thormand; Don and Jeanese Morton; Judy Roche; Miriam Beyer; Tom Hall; Jo Ann Kelly; Terry Brumley; Brit Brumley; Dave Masters; Gary Farrell; Ken Wells; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

MAYOR CAHOON - RECOGNITION OF AUDIENCE MEMBERS

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon welcomed former Mayor Bob Muller, Planning Board Chair Bob Edwards, and former Town Manager Webb Fuller.

MOMENT OF SILENT MEDITATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 

MAYOR CAHOON - THANK YOU FOR ATTENDING TODAY'S MEETING

Mayor Cahoon thanked everyone who attended today’s meeting. 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the September 3rd agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE 

Town Attorney John Leidy announced Audience Response open; No one present spoke during Audience Response. 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of Budget Adjustment #2 to FY 08/09 Budget Ordinance

Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report 

Approval of Minutes

Town Manager's Administrative Office copier lease

Request for Public Hearing to consider Certificate of Convenience and Necessity for Mickey's Northend Taxi - Michael Robinson, owner

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of Budget Adjustment #2, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The memo concerning the Town Manager's Administrative Office copier lease, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Request Board consideration of the attached copier lease with COECO for the Town Manager’s Administrative Office.  The lease for the existing copier - with COECO/Wells Fargo - expires soon and the copier no longer meets the technology needs required for the department.  It is not feasible to spend funds to upgrade existing copier when an upgraded copier (RFP attached) is available for minimal increase in lease price.          

'The Town is currently paying $327.83/month including the first 11,000 copies.  Under the new lease, the cost/month for the same number of copies would increase to $357.00/month.  The average number of copies used over the last twelve months has been less than 6,000 which would make the monthly cost of the new copier less than the existing lease.  Sufficient funding has been budgeted to cover the cost of the proposed lease."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning ordinance text amendments to Town Code Section 48-405 and 48-167 to change the use regulations and development standards for “fishing pier” in the CR Commercial Residential Zoning District 

Town Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing concerning zoning ordinance text amendments to change the use regulations and development standards for "fishing pier" in the CR Commercial Residential Zoning District.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The attached ordinance, submitted by BMS Architects on behalf the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources, Aquarium Division, would modify the use and development standards for “fishing piers” in the CR Commercial Residential District.  Fishing piers are presently a listed principal use, by conditional use permit, in the CR District.  Fishing piers are also permitted by conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial District and R-2 Medium Density Residential District.  

'The specific intent of the CR Commercial Residential District is to be “an area in which the principal use of the land is for intensive recreational purposes and for those types of development which, by their nature, are best located in close proximity to the town's beach area. The CR District also provides for the less intensive residential uses as well as compatible supporting uses.”  The number of principal permitted and conditional uses permitted in the CR District are very limited and include single-family and large residential dwellings, boarding houses, multi-family dwellings, public and private beach access facilities, fishing piers, hotels, and restaurants.

'In review of the Town’s Land and Water Use Plan (the Plan), elements of the Plan relevant to the proposed ordinance amendment include:

· Chapter 7. The Beach Plan, Zoning District Regulations. – The oceanfront zoning districts (R-1, R-2, CR, and SPD-C) support the intent for their respective districts.  Prior to any zoning amendments the Town shall consider all zoning and land use requests in context with the Town’s Mission Statement and Vision Statement as well as relevant policies and goals in this Plan.

· Chapter 7. The Beach Plan, Development constraints-land availability. – As the amount of available vacant oceanfront land diminishes the Town can expect redevelopment of existing sites.  It is the Town’s position that the existing oceanfront development regulations adequately address concerns such as building height and density, and that currently allowed and permitted uses adequately represent the desired uses for the oceanfront.

· Chapter 11. Wastewater Disposal, Package treatment plants. – The siting of new package treatment plants will not be supported by the Town.

· Chapter 11. Wastewater Disposal, Preferred method of treatment. – The preferred method of sewage treatment and disposal shall be on-site septic systems.

· Town Mission Statement element. – A healthy, well-maintained oceanfront beach that is accessible and usable; not blocked by large structures.

'The proposed ordinance would expand the allowed principal and accessory uses permitted in conjunction with fishing piers in the CR District.  The ordinance would additionally relax the existing zoning requirements attached to this use in the CR District by increasing permitted maximum building height, increasing maximum permitted lot coverage, decreasing the minimum number of required parking spaces, allowing off-site parking, allowing off-site waste water treatment systems and also exempting such off-site facilities from additional requirements of the zoning ordinance. 

'While a complete ordinance is attached, this memorandum will separately list, discuss, and make findings on each of the components of the proposed ordinance. 

'USE REGULATIONS

Section 48-405(c)(1)(b) is to be amended to modify an existing use condition as follows:

'If the pier house contains multiple accessory or principal uses, including but not limited to retail sales, arcade, restaurant, wind turbines, educational and recreational programming, and indoor public assembly uses, with a parking requirement greater than one parking space per 200 square feet of gross floor area, the overall parking requirement may be reduced by 15 percent. In utilizing this provision, at no time shall the total number of parking spaces provided be less than 100.
'The use regulations for fishing piers in the CR district already allows other “multiple uses” to be contained in the pier house.  These other uses, as found in existing and previous fishing piers in the Town, have typically been accessory uses, as defined by Town Code Section 48-7, to the principal pier use.  The proposed text amendment to condition (b) is to permit both accessory and other principal uses in conjunction with the principal fishing pier use.  Town Code Section 48-76 provides that there be only one principal building, and therefore only one principal use, on any lot “except as otherwise authorized” by the zoning chapter.  A listing of possible accessory and principal uses is provided in the amended language, and the proposed change to this condition would also specifically authorize more than one principal use.

'One of the additional principal uses would be indoor public assembly.  This would be deemed a principal use in that the conduct of this use would not be dependant on or incidental to the fishing pier use and would operate separately from such use.  Indoor public assembly, as defined by Section 48-7, “means a facility designated for multiple activities. The allowed activities may include conferences, conventions, concerts, private parties, catered meals, and general retail in the form of craft fairs, food fairs and indoor flea markets.” Indoor public assembly is currently not a listed permitted or conditional use in the CR District.  This use is a listed conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial District and SPD-C Village at Nags Head Commercial 2 District.

'One of the listed proposed accessory uses is wind turbines.  Wind turbines are currently not a permitted accessory use or principal use in any zoning district with the exception of the SPD-20 District, where wind turbines are permitted as an accessory use, but only when accessory to the principal use of “park”.  The issue of wind turbine height is discussed in the next section of this report.

'Findings and Recommendation:  Among all the requested changes in the proposed ordinance staff finds the permitting of the principal use indoor public assembly to be the most significant change in that it is the addition of this principal use that either directly or indirectly gives rise to all other requested changes contained in the ordinance.  Staff finds that the use is not an intensive recreational use and is not a use by its nature requiring close proximity to the town’s beach area.  While this use may not be substantially consistent with the CR District statement of intent, or even with the land use plan which states that currently allowed and permitted uses in the oceanfront zoning districts adequately represent the desired uses for the oceanfront, staff finds that it is no more inconsistent or inherently more intensive than the currently allowed CR District uses of restaurant and hotel.  Staff has no objection to this use being permitted in the CR District in conjunction with the conditional use of fishing pier, but the permitting of this use should not be considered in and of itself a basis or mandate for changing other permitting requirements of the CR District and other ordinance regulations.  

'Staff has no objection to the permitting of wind turbines as an accessory use to fishing piers.

'Planning Board Recommendation:  Approval of the amendment to the use regulation as presented.

'HEIGHT REGULATIONS

Section 48-405(c)(1)(c) is to be amended to add a new condition as follows:

'The maximum total height of the pier house structure shall be 60 feet.  If the pier house structure exceeds a total height of 42 feet, a minimum side yard requirement of 100 feet shall be required for all principal and accessory structures.  Accessory wind turbines structures shall be allowed a maximum height of 105 feet as measured from ground elevation or the deck of the pier, depending on the location of the turbine structure.
'The dimensional requirements of the CR District sets the maximum height for structures at 35 feet, and allows height to be increased to a maximum of 42 feet provided the structure has a minimum roof pitch of 8/12.  The only exception to this height requirement is for the conditional use of Hotels.  The maximum height for hotel structures in the CR District is 60 feet.  Hotel structures are also allowed a maximum height of 60 feet in the SPD-C Village Hotel District and the Hotel Overlay District.  Multi-family dwelling use, while permitted a maximum height of 47 in the C-2 District, is limited to a maximum height of 35 feet in the CR District.

'The proposed text amendment adding the new condition (c) would allow a pier house structure to be built to a maximum height of 60 feet.  This 60 foot maximum height as proposed would not be dependant on the structure having any minimum roof pitch, but does require a significant side yard requirement of 100 feet for all structures if the principal structure exceeds a height of 42 feet.  This building height and side yard relationship is similar to requirements found in the Village Hotel District for oceanfront hotel development where a three story oceanfront hotel would be required to have a 35 foot north and south side yard buffers, and for each story above three, an addition 15 feet would be added to the side yard.  Assuming 10 feet per story, a maximum sixty foot height oceanfront hotel would be required to have corresponding side yard buffers of 80 feet.  Hotel use is presently the only use where buildings are allowed a maximum height of 60 feet.  The next tallest building height permitted under the town zoning ordinance is for multi-family dwelling use as noted above, which is permitted at a maximum building height of 47 feet, but only in the C-2 District.  

'This proposed new condition also provides that the accessory wind turbines as proposed under subsection (b) could be built to a maximum height of 105 feet as measured from ground elevation or the deck of the pier structure.  Where the ordinance does permit wind turbines, as an accessory use to park use in the SPD-20 District, the maximum permitted height of the wind turbine structure is 60 feet.  For comparative purposes, wind turbines would be most closely related to communication towers.  The zoning ordinance classifies communication towers into two categories based on structure height.  A minor communication tower is a tower 70 feet or less in height, with a major communication tower being a tower over 70 feet in height.  

'Findings and Recommendation:  Staff finds the proposed maximum height of 60 feet for the pier house structure to be a significant increase in permitted height and inconsistent with the town’s land use plan.  The plans Mission Statement in part states the town’s desire to have “a healthy, well-maintained oceanfront beach that is accessible and usable; not blocked by large structures.”  The proposed increase in building height for a structure in the CR District is also found to be inconsistent with the goals of the Beach Plan element of the plan which state “Prior to any zoning amendments the Town shall consider all zoning and land use requests in context with the Town’s Mission Statement and Vision Statement as well as relevant policies and goals in this Plan.” and furthermore states that “As the amount of available vacant oceanfront land diminishes the Town can expect redevelopment of existing sites.  It is the Town’s position that the existing oceanfront development regulations adequately address concerns such as building height and density, and that currently allowed and permitted uses adequately represent the desired uses for the oceanfront.”  While staff recognizes that there are similar permitted height provisions in the Village District for oceanfront hotel structures, this does not negate the aforementioned land use plan policies, and whether those similar regulations should be extended to other uses in other zoning districts even on a limited basis is a discretionary matter for the Board to decide.

'Staff has no objection to the 105 feet maximum height for accessory use wind turbines.  A maximum height of 70 feet would be considered preferable.  This would be the same maximum height limit imposed on minor communication towers (already a permitted accessory use in the CR District) and would be 10 feet higher than the maximum height for this same structure when permitted as an accessory use to parks in the SPD-20 District. 

'Planning Board Recommendation:  The Planning Board recommends approval of the requested building height amendment with the added requirement that a 100 foot front yard be required if the structure exceeds 42 feet in height.

'PARKING REGULATIONS

Section 48-167(5) is to be amended to modify the indoor public assembly parking requirement as follows:

'One parking space per 21 square feet of customer area. When indoor public assembly is permitted in conjunction with fishing pier use, one parking space per 55 square feet of customer area shall be required. Customer area includes seating area, lounges, decks, porches and patios, but excludes stairs, stair landings, handicapped ramps, restrooms and areas not open to the general public. Paved parking shall be provided at a ratio of one space per 55 square feet of customer area. The remaining required parking may be unpaved, provided that it is compacted, contoured for proper drainage, grassed and regularly maintained.

'The proposed amendment would reduce the minimum required parking for indoor public assembly use, when permitted in conjunction with fishing piers, by more than two and one-half times the current requirement.  For illustrative purposes a 5,000 square foot indoor public assembly use area under the current 21 square foot regulation would require 238 parking spaces.  The same 5,000 square foot building under the proposed 55 square feet standard would require 91 parking spaces.  Both of these total required parking space numbers may be further reduced pursuant to Section 48-405(c)(1)(b) which allows the parking requirement for other uses with the pier that have a parking requirement of greater than 200 square feet of gross floor area to be reduced by 15 percent.  Applying this reduction to the same 5,000 square foot building, the required parking for indoor public assembly under the current 21 square feet regulation would actually be 202 total spaces (238 – 36 = 202) and would be 77 total spaces (91 – 14 = 77) under the proposed 55 square feet regulation. 

'Indoor public assembly use can be many different types of functions as defined by the zoning ordinance.  In discussions with the applicant the space to be used for indoor public assembly will be primarily for private parties and catered events.  This would be similar in nature to a restaurant use.  For comparison, the current parking standard for restaurant use is also one space for every 55 square feet of customer service area.  Additionally, restaurant use is a use already found in conjunction with fishing piers in the CR District.

'Section 48-405(c)(1)(f) is to be amended to add a new condition as follows:

'Up to 50 percent of the required parking for the site may be located at an off-site location. Off-site parking must be located in the C-2 zoning district.
'The zoning ordinance requires that parking be located on-site.  The ordinance does provide a very limited number of opportunities for required parking to be located off-site.  One of these exceptions is “shared parking” as allowed by conditional use permit pursuant to Town Code Section 48-165(c).  Shared parking allows up to 50 percent of required parking to be located off-site on an adjoining connected parcel in a commercial zoning district, but only when the two adjoining commercial uses have different business hours.  Additionally, hotel use in the C-2 District is permitted to have up to 50 percent of required parking located off-site provided the off-site location is classified C-2 District.  Hotel use in the Village Hotel District is also permitted to have up to 50 percent of parking located off-site provided the off-site location is classified Village Hotel District or is an adjoining Village C-2 Commercial District.

'Findings and Recommendation:    It has not been shown that customers of the pier are also likely to be customers of the assembly use when visiting the site, nor has it been shown that the two principal uses will be operating at different times or staggered hours.  Staff finds that both principal uses can function independently of one another and in all probability will.  Staff also notes that the number of parking spaces for the indoor assembly use will already be reduced by 15 percent by virtue of the existing parking requirement reduction afforded uses accompanying fishing piers in the CR District.  Staff does recognize however that the indoor assembly use will be similar to restaurant use, a use that is already permitted in conjunction with fishing pier use, and that the applicant is proposing the same parking standard required of restaurant use.  

'The applicant states that the proposed facility will also be used to provide beach access.  The parking demand for beach access, which would be considered significant, is not an ordinance requirement that would be applied to determine minimum off-street parking requirements for the fishing pier use.  Simply because this parking need is not expressly set forth in the off-street parking requirements, Zoning Ordinance Section 48-164, Minimum Parking Requirements, subsection (f) states “A developer shall evaluate his own needs to determine it they are greater than the minimum specified by this chapter.”  Staff maintains that the parking requirements for the facility proposed by the applicant will be greater than the minimum requirements of the zoning chapter. 

'Staff has no objection to the proposed amendment allowing up to 50 percent of required parking being located off-site on property zoned C-2 District as this does not represent a reduction in required parking.  

'Planning Board Recommendation:  The Planning Board recommends denial of the requested amendment to change the parking standard for indoor public assembly use, and recommends approval of the requested amendment to permit off-site parking as presented.

'LOT COVERAGE REGULATIONS

Section 48-405(c)(1)(d) is to be amended to add a new condition as follows:

'Lot coverage shall not exceed 50 percent.  Coverage may be increased to a maximum of 60 percent if open-face paving blocks are used in place of surfaces such as concrete or asphalt.  The use and installation of open-face paving blocks shall be in accordance with the requirements of Section 48-405(d)(2).
'The current maximum lot coverage allowed for permitted uses in CR District is 40 percent, and may be increased to a maximum of 50 percent when using turfstone.  Hotels as a conditional use in the CR District, when having an accessory use fishing pier, may have lot coverage of 45 percent but still may not exceed the maximum 50 percent lot coverage using open face pavers.  

'For comparative purposes the maximum lot coverage in the C-2 General Commercial District is 55 percent, and may be increased to a maximum of 65 percent with the use of turfstone.  The Hotel Overlay District, none of which is located in the CR District, allows lot coverage up to 65 percent, and may be increased to 75 percent when using turfstone.  It is important to note that the use of turfstone and the installation requirements related thereto, while allowing a greater percentage of land area to be utilized, does not allow a greater percentage of impervious coverage than the standard lot coverage calculation for the zoning district.  

'The proposed change would increase permitted lot coverage for fishing pier use to 50 percent, allowing an increase up to a maximum of 60 percent with the use of turfstone.  This lot coverage amount would be notably higher (25 to 20 percent increases) than allowed any other permitted or conditional use in the CR District, but it would not be greater than the standard lot coverage permitted in the C-2 District and even lesser than the lot coverage requirements of the Hotel Overlay District and Village at Nags Head SPD-C District.  

'Findings and Recommendation:  Staff finds the proposed change in lot coverage in the CR District to be a notable increase for development permitted in that District and inconsistent with the Town’s land use plan, and therefore cannot support the requested change.  Again, the Beach Plan element of the land use plan states “it is the Town’s position that the existing oceanfront development regulations adequately address concerns such as building height and density, and that currently allowed and permitted uses adequately represent the desired uses for the oceanfront.”  The requested increases, while not minor, still do not exceed the permitted lot coverages of other commercial districts designed for more intensive use and development.  Whether the proposed change is considered measured and appropriate is a discretionary matter for the Board to decide.

'Planning Board Recommendation:  Approval to increase the permitted lot coverage but not as requested by the applicant.  The Planning Board recommends that lot coverage be increased to 45 percent, allowing an increase up to 55 percent with the use of turfstone.

'WASTEWATER TREATMENT REGULATIONS

Section 48-405(c)(1)(e) is to be amended to add a new condition as follows:

'The location and installation of waste water treatment facilities and required repair areas to serve the principal use may be located off-site provided that all off-site properties are undeveloped, and are zoned for commercial use.  Off-site waste water treatment facilities shall be exempt from the requirements of Section 48-362, subsections (2), (3), and (4).  Above ground structures of the treatment facility shall be deemed principal use structures and shall comply with the dimensional height and yard requirements of the zoning district in which they are located.
'This new condition would specifically provide that fishing piers would be permitted to locate the entirety of their wastewater treatment system, both treatment plant and drain field (nitrification field), at an off-site location with certain restrictions, including that the off-site location must be undeveloped, zoned for commercial use, and that any above ground structures shall be treated as principal structures and subject to all regulations related thereto.  

'In regards to wastewater treatment plants, Town Code Section 48-362 provides that such plants must be located in, or adjacent to on the same lot, the principal building it is designed to serve.  Drainfields must also be located on the same lot. The only exceptions to this requirement are municipal treatment plants and public community-wide waste treatment plants.  The proposed amendment would exempt fishing piers from these on-site requirements as expressed in subsections (2), (3), and (4) of Section 48-362 provided below fro reference.  Fishing piers would still be subject to subsections (1) and (5) which require permitting by appropriate state regulatory agencies and architectural compatibility and appropriate screening of wastewater treatment plant buildings.

'Sec. 48-362. Waste treatment plants. 
Waste treatment plants designed and constructed for the use of residences or other building projects other than municipal or public community-wide waste treatment facilities shall be subject to the following provisions:

'(1)
The waste treatment plant shall meet the minimum regulations of the appropriate regulatory agencies of the state, and the additional requirements of this section.

'(2)
Excepting the nitrification field, the waste treatment plant shall be located within or adjacent to the principal building which it is designed to serve. For the purposes of this section, the principal building is defined as the facility creating the greatest number of gallons of wastewater requiring treatment. The maximum distance of such treatment plant from the principal building shall be the number of feet measured from the building to the nearest property line or 15 feet, whichever is less.

'(3)
Excepting the nitrification field, no part of the waste treatment plant shall be located closer than 30 feet to any adjoining property line. Adjoining property line is defined as the boundary line of any adjoining property, the ownership of which is not identical to the property on which such plant is located. If an adjoining lot is owned by the identical owners as the land upon which such plant is located and any portion of the adjoining lot is contained within the maximum distance required by this section, both lots shall be combined into one single lot of record, and a plat combining such lots shall be recorded in the county registry prior to the issuance of a building permit.

'(4)
Excepting the nitrification field, in no event shall any part of a waste treatment plant be located closer to an adjoining building than to the principal building served by the plant.

'(5)
The exterior of the waste treatment plant shall be architecturally compatible with the other building or buildings in the development and shall be screened in the manner which will cause it to resemble the principal structure or structures in the project. 

'The zoning ordinance does provide limited opportunities for the off-site location of drainfield sites on abutting lots, and in the case of hotel use on a lot within 300 feet of the lot the hotel is located on.  Restrictions with these off-site locations include no above ground or treatment plant facilities located off-site, that all properties be in common ownership, and that the use of the property for off-site drainfield use constitutes a principal use of the property.  Many of these same requirements are incorporated in the new condition being proposed by the applicant.

'Findings and Recommendation:  Staff finds that the requested amendment to permit sewage treatment plant facilities off-site would be an action in the furtherance of supporting the siting of such treatment facilities, and therefore would be inconsistent with the Wastewater Disposal goals of the Town’s land use plan which states “the siting of new package treatment plants will not be supported by the Town.”  Based on this finding staff does not support this requested change. However, staff has no objection to allowing fishing piers the ability to locate the active and repair drain field areas off-site on properties no farther than 300 feet from the site upon which the principal fishing pier use is provided that the off-site property was undeveloped and zoned commercial.  Other uses in the ordinance are already afforded this same opportunity to locate drainfields off-site.

'Planning Board Recommendation:  The Planning Board recommends denial of the proposed amendments to wastewater treatment regulations.

'CONCLUSION

'The proposed ordinance request is to add, remove and modify several different sections of the Zoning Ordinance related to the permitting of fishing piers in the CR District.  The scope and extent of the requested ordinance changes taken in total are considered broad and significant.  Staff has provided its review and findings within this memorandum specific to each requested change contained in the proposed ordinance in the context of consistency with the policies and goals of the Town’s land use plan and with the stated intent and regulations of the zoning ordinance.  While consistency with the land use plan is a very important, proposed zoning amendments do not have to be in perfect or even substantial accordance with all elements of the plan.  The plan serves as a guide for development decisions and actions.  The Board of Commissioners may adopt amendments even if inconsistencies with the land use plan exist.  But notable inconsistencies need to be identified and explained.  Should the applicant show and the Board find that due to unforeseen conditions or unique circumstances that the adoption of the proposed amendments, though inconsistent with the plan, are reasonable and in the public interest, the Board is not precluded from adopting such amendments.  

'An ordinance reflecting the recommendations of the Planning Board is attached."

Town Attorney John Leidy invited the public to speak at the Public Hearing concerning the use regulations and development standards for “fishing piers” in the CR Commercial Residential Zoning District.

Bob Edwards, Planning Board Chair, stated that he wanted to provide an explanation as to some of the Planning Board's decisions - some of which are contrary to the Town's Land Use Plan; one issue he had was to keep members from discussing specific Jennette's Pier items and to keep the issues concerning the proposed text amendments to a specific district; these text amendments will modify the CR District substantially; a lot of changes have already been made by the developer in response to his first submittal; many of the changes made are in support of the proposed indoor facility which is contrary to the current Land Use Plan; the major issue of concern was the off-site wastewater treatment plant.    

David Griffin of NC Aquariums; he provided some history of the Jennette's Pier project; the project is a result of the partnership between the NC Aquarium Society, the Town of Nags Head, and Dare County; the Pier Advisory Committee was established to help guide the redevelopment of the project; the foremost goal of the project is education; important aspects are the beach, fishing, stormwater drainage, and to maintain the cultural and historical value of ocean fishing piers; the Town and the Town's LUP did not reasonably anticipate the proposed type of use; he emphasized that the project has been a joint effort for the past several years and provides a unique opportunity for all involved.

Bob Muller, former Nags Head Mayor and member of Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee; he served on the Board of Commissioners when the 2000 LUP was adopted and he feels the proposed changes are completely in accordance with the LUP; the intensity of development and the elements being requested by the State are being utilized in other uses in the CR District; for six months of the year, usage will be down and he does not think there will be many parking issues; the proposed changes will not permit general siting of wastewater treatment plants on vacant lots - it is specifically for pier uses; he urged the Board to adopt the proposed changes.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, the Public Hearing concluded at 9:38 a.m.

Mayor Cahoon questioned the engineer for the wastewater system, Keith Dobey, whose firm is handling the proposed sewage system which is an innovative off-site wastewater system.  

Eddie Valdieviso from Quible and Associates; responded to a question from Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and explained that the innovative wastewater technology has been around for a while but is just recently being allowed by the State; the difference now is that the technology has been used so much that the cost is now feasible for smaller systems, as is being proposed.    

Comr. Oakes asked about potential issues with the new treatment plant; Mr. Valdieviso emphasized the importance of duplicity with the proposed plant.

In response to questioning from Comr. Gray, Planning Director Tim Wilson stated that the wastewater treatment facility is far less of a danger if located as far from the oceanfront as possible.

Town Manager Cameron stated that he and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler served on the Pier Advisory Committee; after Hurricane Isabel he discussed with Bob Muller the damage to Jennette's Pier - this is another opportunity to save Jennette's Pier; he believes that the project is consistent with the Town's LUP and feels the proposal as presented is the best way to preserve the Jennette's fishing pier. 

Mike McCleary, local businessman; asked about total per year income of the pier; Mayor Cahoon responded that it was not in the Town's purview to respond to this type of question and to check with NC Aquariums; she stated further that while the Town is not contributing funds, it is contributing via grants such as with PARTF and with CAMA and the Town has applied to the Rural Center for the septic system.

Dave Masters, Nags Head resident; he had solicited 10,000 signatures to save Jennette's Pier; this project has been in mind for a number of years and he does not want to see people making big issues of small problems; he would like to see the project happen in his lifetime.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney John Leidy announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:57 a.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler commended those working on the project; she commented on several of the issues brought forward, i.e., lot coverage, the wastewater treatment plant being placed off-site; amount of parking - she said that she does not want the State to eliminate the public beach bathhouse in order to accommodate more parking.

Comr. Oakes said that his concerns center around the indoor public assembly use; the proposed changes would not be made for a private entity; his issue is use of the public space for private uses; he agrees that the wastewater treatment facility further away from the ocean is best; he would like to see some vegetative buffer around the treatment plant; offsite parking makes sense.

Comr. Gray stated that he agrees with the applicant's request to modify the ordinance; the reality is that there is never enough parking; height is okay as well as lot coverage and the sewage treatment plant.

Mayor Cahoon disclosed that while she lives on the property next door to the Jennette's Pier site, the proposal affects all fishing piers in the CR District and is not specific to just one; she would like to see the term "off-site" more clearly defined because off-site may not be the fault of the site; she has received many positive comments about the proposed pier facility this past summer and the project has been in the works for several years; she emphasized that she is very supportive of the project.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned the use of the wind turbines; Mr. Griffin responded that the  turbines are an alternative energy source that are expected to furnish 60% of the needed electricity for the site.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the State requested zoning ordinance text amendments for fishing piers in the CR District as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning fishing piers in the CR District, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

Public Hearing to consider a site plan/conditional use/vested right application by Quible and Associates on behalf of Nags Head Partners, LLC for construction of a retail shopping center.  The property is zoned C-2, General Commercial and is located at 2601 S. Croatan Highway; a large vacant tract of land, between US 158 and Wrightsville Avenue, just north of Baltic Street 

Town Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing concerning the site plan/conditional use/vested right application by Quible and Associates on behalf of Nags Head Partners, LLC for construction of a retail shopping center at milepost 10.5 between US 158 and Wrightsville Avenue - just north of Baltic Street.  

All those interested in speaking during the Public Hearing, to include Planning Director Tim Wilson and Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt, were sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her staff report which read in part as follows:

"GENERAL INFORMATION

'Applicant:  Quible & Associates on behalf of Nags Head Partners, LLC.

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Conditional Use/Vested Right Application which includes a variance request to the lot fill requirements of Town Code Section 34-2, Stormwater Management.

'Purpose:  Construct a retail shopping center consisting of three principal structures: a food store and two financial institutions.    

'Property Location:  2601 S. Croatan Highway, Nags Head. 

'Existing Land Use:  Vacant.

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-2, General Commercial.

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of the site (former Cineplex, now Outer Banks Sports Club) is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  Property south of the site (RBC Bank and Kingdom Hal of Jehovah’s Witnesses) is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  Property west of the site, directly across US Highway 158 and north of Adams Lane  is zoned C-2, General Commercial, property south of Adams Lane (Nags Head Acres Subdivision) is zoned R-2, Medium Density Residential.  Property east of the site, directly across Wrightsville Avenue and north of Admiral Street is zoned R-3, High Density Residential, property south of Admiral Street is zoned C-2, General Commercial, however it is predominately  developed residential and built to R-3, High Density Residential standards.   

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is T-1, Transition.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  Chapter 10 of the Land Use Plan, Traffic and Transportation states the following: “The Town will evaluate all future development for its impact on traffic congestion and manage this development so as to minimize its impact on traffic.  More specifically, the Town encourages development to exit on side streets rather than South Croatan Highway”.  Based upon this, the entrances onto Wrightsville Avenue are consistent with the Land Use Plan.   

'SPECIFIC INFORMATION

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Retail Shopping Center is a conditional use within the C-2, General Commercial Zoning District.  

'Lot Coverage: Lot coverage for this use on this site shall not exceed 55 percent of the lots area or 65 percent with the use of open-face paving block or Turfstone.   Proposed lot coverage is 57.1% with adequate turfstone being proposed, therefore lot coverage is compliant. 

'Building Height: The maximum allowable height within the Town is 35 ft. from highest or grade or base flood elevation, whichever is greater. Total height may be increased to 42 ft. with the use of an 8:12 roof pitch or greater.  The proposed height for the Food Lion and retail shops is 34 ft. from grade with a watch tower feature extending to 35 ft. above grade.  The proposed height for OBX Bank is 30 ft. from grade.  The proposed height for the State Employees Credit Union is 34 ft. from grade.  The proposed height of these buildings is compliant.  

'Architecture Design Standards:   Principal structures within a retail shopping center must incorporate architectural design features such as those noted in the Residential Architectural Design Manual or the alternative commercial exterior design requirements of Town Code Section 48-371(d).  The Food Lion and retail shops meet the requirements of the alternative commercial design requirements.  At the request of staff, the developer has included two bumpouts on the eastern elevation of Food Lion to enhance the appearance of the building as seen by Wrightsville Avenue residents. The OBX Bank, at approximately 3,000 sq. ft. in area, is seeking architectural approval under the Residential Design Manual where a total of 100 design points is required, a total of 119 points has been approved and is therefore compliant.  The State Employees’ Credit Union, at 7,760 square feet in area, is seeking architectural approval under the alternative commercial design requirements.  The building incorporates all necessary design elements and is therefore architecturally compliant.

'Parking: Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the Retail and Professional Office standard.  Also proposed is a 1,400 square foot restaurant where parking is being provided in compliance with the restaurant standard of one parking space per 55 square feet of customer service area.  A total of 367 parking spaces are required for the site, 370 spaces have been provided.  Proposed parking for the retail shopping center use is compliant.  

'Buffering/Landscaping: Town Code Section 48-163(13) requires a minimum buffer strip of at least five feet in width shall be provided between the parking lot and the street right-of-way line in accordance with section 48-482(3) buffer yard C.  The recently amended Town Code Section 48-371(g), Open Space preservation/landscaping requirements requires that 10% of the lots total area be preserved or 15% of the lots total area to be planted in new vegetation.  These requirements shall be applied separately of any required buffer yard with the exception that preserved natural vegetation may be applied towards both buffering and preservation/landscaping.  To comply with this requirement a total of 45,574 square feet of existing qualifying vegetation must be preserved.  Almost 61,000 square feet of existing vegetation is proposed to be preserved.  The applicant has agreed to preserve ample existing vegetation, however should he need to provide additional vegetation there is sufficient area to do so.  Prior to any land disturbing activity the applicant shall clearly mark the perimeter of the clearing limits on-site, once these areas are delineated the applicant will then grub the area and staff will determine what vegetation qualifies according to our ordinance requirements. 

'Lighting: Food stores and Financial Institutions must adhere to a high level of activity lighting standard.  Planning staff has reviewed and approved the lighting plan under this standard.  

'Signage:  Planning staff has reviewed proposed signage for the site. The total maximum allowable signage for this entire site (including wall signs and freestanding signs) is 600 square feet. Proposed signage as indicated in the Unified Signage Plan is compliant with the 600 square foot maximum.  

'Water and Sewage Disposal: A site evaluation by the Dare County Health Department has been completed.  The property will support a septic system, however State approval for this system is required before permits can be issued (see Improvement Permit Site Review document dated July 11, 2008).  

'Stormwater Management:  Comments from the Town Engineer concerning Stormwater Management have been provided in an e-mail dated August 14, 2008.  Acquisition of an NCDENR-DWQ High Density Permit is required prior to issuance of zoning and building permits.  

'Traffic Circulation:  Traffic circulation within this site consists of two entrances onto US Highway 158, one of which aligns with Adams Lane.  In a Traffic Impact Analysis conducted by Morton & Morton Design Services, PLLC it is recommended that a signal be installed at this intersection of US Highway 158 and Adams Lane.  Three entrances are proposed onto Wrightsville Avenue.  Wrightsville Avenue is a major street.   Town Code Section 36-1 defines a major street as “a street which serves or is designed to serve heavy flows of traffic and which is used primarily as a route for traffic between communities or other heavy traffic-generating areas”.  The two southernmost entrances are anticipated to be used predominately by customer traffic with the northernmost entrance used for delivery vehicles. Comments from the Town Engineer concerning Internal Traffic Circulation have been provided in an e-mail dated August 14, 2008.   As a conditional use the Town can impose additional safeguards to ensure the health, welfare and safety of the public.  Staff will be available to discuss items #2, #4 and #5 of the e-mail dated August 14, 2008 from David Ryan, Town Engineer for any conditions you may wish to include. 

'Fire:  Project will be required to comply with all applicable NC Fire Prevention Code requirements as part of building permit application review and issuance.  

'Public Works:  Public Works has reviewed and approved the proposed plan. 

'SPECIAL DEVELOPMENT ISSUES

Proposed Subdivision

As noted in the project narrative and depicted on the site plan the applicant proposes to subdivide this property into three lots in the future.  The proposed 6.5 acre Parcel A is on the northernmost portion, the current site plan indicates both the Food Lion and the OBX Bank on proposed Parcel A.  The proposed 3.06 acre Parcel B1 is located on the southern portion of the lot.  The proposed 0.89 acre Parcel B2 is located on southwestern portion of the property.  The current site plan depicts the State Employees Credit Union and associated parking on Parcel B1 and B2.  The applicant formally submitted a preliminary subdivision plat for review on August 21, 2008.  This plat will be presented to the Planning Board at their September 16, 2008 meeting. 

'By definition a retail shopping center may be located on a single lot or contiguous lots.  If multiple lots are present or proposed it is necessary that all required stormwater, parking and wastewater cross-easements be submitted and approved by the Town Attorney.  

'Staff does not support the division of Parcel B-2.  Staff submits that while this proposed lot does meet the dimensional requirements of the district in which it is located the building envelope of this lot is minimal and therefore it is likely that a variance would be necessary to accommodate future development.  Through a site plan amendment, should a site plan be submitted which shows the development conforming to the use and development standards staff would then have no objection to recommending approval of the proposed subdivision.  Until such time that a site plan can be produced staff would submit that the creation of parcel B-2 is not a necessity.   

'Phasing of Development

As noted by the applicant in the project narrative dated August 14, 2008 this project will not be constructed in phases.   However, should a request for phasing be made that request would come back before the Board of Commissioners for approval and at minimum all the site improvements would need to be installed.  A recent example of phasing and the Board process of review is the request made by South Beach Plaza in March 2008.

'Variance Information

Included in this packet is information regarding a variance request to the lot fill requirements of Town Code Section 34-2, Stormwater Management.  Town code Section 34-13, Variances, Waivers and Appeals, states that variance requests shall be administered in accordance with the section of the Town Code under which the development application is being made, and shall be considered by the persons and/or boards appropriate for that section of the Code.  As this application is a Site Plan, Conditional Use/Vested Right request and the Board of Commissioners consider and take action on such requests the variance request shall be considered by the Board of Commissioners.  

'Specifically, the variance request is from the portion of Town Code Section 34-2(c) that stipulates fill shall not be permitted to exceed base flood elevation.  As you can see from the overall site plan included there are three flood zones on this property: Flood Zone AE 9 is located in the northwest corner of the property, Flood Zone AE 10 is located predominately in the northeast portion of the property, the remainder and majority of the site is located in an X zone, which is not in a Flood Zone.  For reasons noted in the applicants variance request he is asking that fill be permitted to exceed base flood elevation in the AE9 and AE10 Flood Zones in order to bring the site up to 14.0 ft above sea level in these areas.  

'The highest natural grade is in the X Zone on the southern portion of the property where the State Employees Credit Union is proposed.  The finished floor elevation for the State Employees Credit Union is noted at 12.5 feet. Staff would submit that a variance is likely necessary in order to have a level construction site, however staff does not support the request for 5 feet of fill above BFE (Base Flood Elevation) in the AE 9 portion of the site and 4 feet of fill above BFE in the AE 10 portion of the site.  Staff would submit that allowing 3.5 feet of fill above BFE in the AE 9 area and 2.5 feet of fill above BFE in the AE 10 area is adequate as this would bring the entire site up to 12.5 ft. above sea level.   (Please see Variance Information Attached)

'ANALYSIS

Analysis of Site Plan/Conditional Use

Staff finds that the project is consistent with the proposed use and development standards such as lot coverage, building height, architectural design and parking.  Staff has reviewed and found compliance with the lighting plan and the proposed signage.   

'At the August 19, 2008 Planning Board meeting several property owners from Wrightsville Avenue and Admiral Street expressed concern over the increase in vehicular and delivery truck traffic that would be generated by the proposed development.  A Traffic Impact Analysis for the Shoppes @ 10.5 was completed by Morton & Morton Design Services, PLLC in early August, 2008.  Based upon this report a signal installation is recommended for the intersection of US 158 at Adams Lane.  This report also indicated that the proposed development would have “minimal” impact on the surrounding street network.  Incorporated in this packet are several excerpts from that report including: 

· Statement regarding Town’s Land Use Plan

· Recommendation for signal installation at US 158 & Adams Lane

· Diagram 1/Figure 7D depicts the average inbound traffic at peak hours.  As you can see from the diagram 79.8% of the incoming traffic will be accessing the site from US 158, the remaining 20.2% of the incoming traffic will be accessing the site from Wrightsville Avenue.  

· Diagram 2/Figure 7E depicts the average outbound traffic at peak hours.  Again, the percentages are much like that of the inbound traffic with 81.7% of the outbound traffic exiting onto US 158 and 18.3% of the traffic exiting onto Wrightsville.

'Also included in this packet is an excerpt from the Town’s 2000 Land Use Plan, Traffic Transportation that states, “The Town will evaluate all future development for its impact on traffic congestion and manage this development so as to minimize its impact on traffic.  More specifically, the Town encourages development to exit on side streets rather than South Croatan Highway”.  This statement is also acknowledged in the Traffic Impact Analysis noted above.  Staff would submit that the use of Wrightsville Avenue means of ingress and egress is consistent with the Towns Land Use Plan.

'A shopping center may have multiple parcels as proposed by the applicant in this request.  Planning staff does not support the creation of Lot B2 due to its minimal lot size and the likely need for a variance to accommodate future development.  Approval of this site plan/conditional use/vested right application in no way implies approval of the subdivision request.  The preliminary subdivision plat will proceed through the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners for review as set forth in Chapter 38 of the Town Code.

'Analysis of Variance Request  
The highest natural grade is in the X Zone on the southern portion of the property where the State Employees Credit Union is proposed.  The finished floor elevation for the State Employees Credit Union is noted at 12.5 feet. Staff would submit that a variance is necessary in order to have a level construction site, however staff does not support the request for 5 feet of fill above BFE (Base Flood Elevation) in the AE 9 portion of the site and 4 feet of fill above BFE in the AE 10 portion of the site.  Staff would submit that allowing 3.5 feet of fill above BFE in the AE 9 area and 2.5 feet of fill above BFE in the AE 10 area would be in harmony with granting the minimal amount of variance necessary.  The remaining 1.5 feet of fill being requested can be addressed through other practices.  Staff finds the remaining 1.5 feet of fill to be more of a convenience or special privilege that is not necessary.  It is staffs understanding that Food Lion has specific development standards however the Town does also.  Staff would submit that the applicant should attempt to comply with the Towns requirements and not vice versa.   

'PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

Site Plan/Conditional Use/Vested Right Application

'The Planning Board, at their August 19, 2008 meeting voted unanimously to recommend approval of the site plan/conditional use/vested right application with the condition that there be NO entrances onto Wrightsville Avenue.  The Planning Board did not make any findings or specific recommendations on the requested variance from the requirements of Town Code Section 34-2, Stormwater Management.

'STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Staff recommends that the Board take action on the Variance request first as the denial of this variance may impact the overall site design.  Staff finds that there is a hardship in complying with the strict letter of the code, however staff finds that the degree of the variance request at 14 feet is excessive and that the request should be approved at a finished elevation of 12.5 feet.  The Town Engineer also concurs with this variance recommendation.

'In review of the variance request the Board of Commissioners are required to make the following findings:

1. Enforcement of the strict letter of this chapter creates an unnecessary hardship for the applicant;

2. The requested variance is in harmony with the general purpose and intent of this chapter and preserves the spirit of the chapter; and

3. In granting the variance, the public safety and welfare have been ensured and substantial justice has been done.

'Based on the above site plan/conditional use review staff recommends approval of this site plan/conditional use/vested right request with the modification of eliminating the proposed Lot B-2 of the subdivision.  Ensuring compliance with comments made by the Fire Department, Public Works and the Town Engineer can be done administratively through enforcement of the zoning ordinance and therefore do not require the imposing of conditions.

'In review of this application the Board of Commissioners are required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town."

Comr. Gray questioned Ms. Wyatt about drainage for the site; she responded that the stormwater plan and the four (4) retention ponds can take care of drainage; the stormwater will drain toward the bypass rather than Wrightsville Avenue. 

Comr. Remaley questioned how many curb cuts NCDOT would allow off the bypass if there were no entrances off of Wrightsville Avenue; Ms. Wyatt stated that the developer may apply for as many as three (3) curb cuts.

Eddie Valdieviso with Quible and Associates, applicant, on behalf of Nags Head Partners, LLC; he presented an overview of the project; the proposal is for four (4) structures; State Employees Credit Union, Outer Banks Bank, retail shops and restaurant, and a Food Lion; he described the traffic flow of the site; he noted that Nags Head has high standards for stormwater retention; he presented the overall site layout; he explained that they attempted to preserve as much of a vegetative buffer as possible.

Mr. Valdieviso, in response to Comr. Oakes, detailed the traffic circulation for delivery trucks to the site.  

Mayor Cahoon questioned why there would not be redundancy with the sump pumps; Mr.  Valdieviso agreed with Mayor Cahoon that there should be redundancy with the sump pumps. 

Planning Board Chair Bob Edwards stated that Planning Board members reviewed the site plan in detail; they complimented the Nags Head style architecture; he stated that the Planning Board expressed concern with no internal circulation for the delivery trucks and that delivery  trucks are routed through a residential street; another concern was Admiral Street becoming a through street for trucks; he stated that the Planning Board recommended that the site plan be approved as presented with no traffic exiting onto Wrightsville Avenue. 

Attorney John Leidy invited the public to speak during the Public Hearing. 

Joe Alleride, Wrightsville Avenue property owner; his concern are the entrances onto Wrightsville Avenue; he does not feel Wrightsville Avenue is wide enough to handle delivery trucks; he agrees with the Planning Board recommendation to eliminate entrances on Wrightsville. 

Jerry Steskel, Admiral Street property owner; provided photos for display of the connecting streets to the proposed site development; he does not feel Wrightsville can handle heavy traffic/delivery trucks.

Terry Brumley, property owner on Wrightsville Avenue; streets were installed originally just to  adhere to basic street standards and not to handle heavy traffic; lives next door to someone who built a system to keep flooding from entering his house; he expressed concern about flooding at his house and about tractor trailer traffic on Wrightsville Avenue.

Britt Brumley, niece of Terry Brumley and lives on Memorial Avenue; the church has higher elevation than Wrightsville and flooding frequently occurs; she would like this family friendly neighborhood to remain as it is - a safe, friendly community.

Judy Roche, Admiral Street resident; agrees with points already made; she is concerned about how the traffic will affect their quality of life as there is a lot of foot traffic, etc. on her street; the Food Lion in its present location has approximately 1200 - 1500 persons/day during the summer season - this does not take into consideration traffic generated by the other proposed busiensses; she does not think that dumping traffic into a residential area is the answer.

Tom Hall, owns a second residence on Wrightsville Avenue; he is concerned about the proposed lighted Food Lion sign that will be on S. Wrightsville and which may be directly in front of his house; he expressed concern about buffering on Wrightsville/Admiral/Abalone Streets.

Jo Ann Kelly, lives on Memorial Avenue; her only request is to say NO to the accesses on Wrightsville and to the 14' variance so the streets will stay safe and flooding will be minimized.

Allan Newsome, lives on Wrightsville Avenue; he expressed concern about the safety of the street - he agrees with the recommendation of the Planning Board to deny the entrances on Wrightsville Avenue.

No one else present wished to speak during the Public Hearing. 

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler concerning the lighted sign, Mr. Valdieviso stated that the proposed sign is in compliance with Town regulations.   

Planning Director Wilson explained further that the applicant is allowed the freestanding sign on Wrightsville which is proposed to be lighted in accordance with Town regulations.

Comr. Gray mentioned the stormwater drainage plan for the site; Mr. Wilson stated that the  proposed plan has exceeded the stormwater retention requirements of the Town Code; he did not see any drainage issues with Wrightsville Avenue.

There being no further questions, Attorney John Leidy stated that the evidentiary phase was  closed.

Mayor Cahoon stated that the Board needs to consider the variance request for fill.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
Enforcement of the strict letter of this chapter creates an unnecessary hardship for the applicant;

-
The requested variance is in harmony with the general purpose and intent of this chapter and preserves the spirit of the chapter; and

-
In granting the variance, the public safety and welfare have been ensured and substantial justice has been done.

And to grant the variance request for the milepost 10.5 shoppes for fill based on 12.5' finished elevation.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler.

Mayor Cahoon emphasized the importance of ensuring that the site plan is followed and that the stormwater needs of the streets are met and do not adversely impact public or private streets.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Cahoon stated that the Board needs to consider the site plan/conditional use.

Comr. Gray said that the Board needs to address heavy traffic on Wrightsville Avenue.

Mayor Cahoon suggested that the northern most access be ingress only with no exit onto Wrightsville.   She stated that the Town has encouraged inter-connectivity for the north-west streets; the pictures displayed by speakers are true of every side street in Nags Head.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that she was not in favor of any entrances/exits onto Wrightsville Avenue; she suggested pursuing the possibility of curb cuts on the US 158 bypass.

Mayor Cahoon suggested denoting "No Thru Trucks" on S. Wrightsville Avenue. 

Comr. Oakes pointed out that a different type of proposal would have had a much more dense impact on the neighborhood.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the conditional use/vested right site plan with the restriction of the northernmost access on Wrightsville Avenue to be entrance only - no exit onto Wrightsville.  The motion includes the appropriate No Thru Truck signage south of Admiral Street on Wrightsville Avenue.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley. 

MOTION TO AMEND:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to amend the original motion to eliminate the middle curb cut onto Wrightsville Avenue.  The motion to amend failed for lack of a second.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made the following required findings of fact:

-
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

-
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

The motion passed 4 - 1 with Mayor Pro Tem Sadler casting the NO vote.

Town Manager Cameron reported that the Town Clerk has received approximately 25 emails concerning today’s Public Hearing.  The emails received are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.    He also noted that staff will return with the appropriate Traffic Control Map modification for the No Thru Trucks signage as directed by the Board.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 1:05 p.m.  

Mayor Cahoon reminded Board members of today’s 2:00 p.m. dedication of the west side US 158 multi-use path and Eighth Street sidewalk addition at the Town entrance sign at US 158 and Eighth Street.

DEDICATION/RIBBON CUTTING OF PHASE I OF WEST SIDE US 158

The Board attended the dedication/ribbon cutting for Phase I of the west side US 158 multi-use path and Eighth Street sidewalk addition at 2:00 p.m.   

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 2:22 p.m.

MAYOR CAHOON - MOVE AGENDA ITEM #11 TO CURRENT POSITION ON AGENDA

It was Board consensus to move item #11 concerning the Public Hearing on the zoning ordinance text amendment for portable message signs to the current position on the agenda.  The applicant for item #10 concerning the Public Hearing for shared parking was not yet present.

Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-286, Sign Exemptions, to exempt municipal portable message signs from section requirements 

Town Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing concerning a zoning ordinance text amendment to exempt municipal portable message signs from section requirements.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"At their August 6, 2008 meeting the Nags Head Board of Commissioners held a public hearing to consider this text amendment.   At that time the Board requested the following modifications be made: change “public information” to “public safety information” and remove references to NC DOT as they are not regulated by the zoning code.  The Board of Commissioners also requested that it be policy that the Town Manager notify Board members when use of the message board is authorized.  The Town Manager requested this revised ordinance be considered by the Planning Board at their August meeting and advertised for Public Hearing at the Board of Commissioners September 3, 2008 meeting.

​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​============================

'The proposed ordinance would exempt Municipal portable message signs erected by or on behalf of a government body to post public safety information and government regulatory information.  

'The NC Department of Transportation has numerous requirements for the use of State changeable message signs, those requirements may also be useful when considering local government signage.  For instance, messages shall be conveyed in a standard, non-confusing manner that allows drivers to both perceived and react to the information given in a timely manner, messages should be as brief as possible, when abbreviations are used they should be easily understood, the message cycle should be readable at least twice at the posted speed (assuming a sign becomes legible to motorists at 650 ft. the message should change no faster than every 5.1 seconds when the sign is placed at least 6 ft. from the edge of the travelway), messages shall not scroll horizontally or vertically across the face of the sign, the sign itself should be placed level and angled to minimize glare, signs facing east or west should be checked at sunrise and sunset to ensure that their reflection of the sun does not blind motorists (information attached for review).

Staff would submit that exempting the use of such signs would be beneficial to both the Town and its motorists.  
'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends approval of the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

At their August 19, 2008 meeting the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the text amendment as presented."

Attorney John Leidy invited the public to speak during the Public Hearing.  There being no one present who wished to speak, the Public Hearing was closed at 2:25 p.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning portable message signs as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning portable message signs, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of DCTB restricted fund grant project submittals (Whalebone Park and Phase III of west side US 158 multi-use path) 

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The Dare County Tourism Board (DCTB) is now accepting applications for the Restricted Fund Grant program for the FY 2008-2009. These grants are 50:50 grants and the Town has used them in the past for the multiuse path on NC 12 and ocean beach and estuarine access improvements.

'Earlier this year the Town applied for a North Carolina Public Beach and Coastal Waterfront Access Program grant through the Division of Coastal Management (DCM) and a North Carolina Parks and Recreation Trust Fund grant (PARTF) for the purchase of the Whalebone Park site. In early summer, the Town was notified we were awarded our grant request of $568,500 from DCM as well as our requested $500,000 from PARTF. Staff is now requesting authorization to apply for a Restricted Fund Grant not to exceed 50 % ($117,500) of the total project cost of $235,000 to purchase and install amenities at Whalebone Park. These amenities would include recreational improvements such as volleyball, botchiball and horseshoe courts, benches, picnic tables, parking lot paving and striping, landscaping, and sod and irrigation. The largest cost would be construction of the parking lot (approximately $156,250).  The total amount of $235,000 is based on cost estimates provided by the Public Works Department with a 25% contingency fee added by Staff.  Staff used the same percentage for the contingency fee Bissell Professional Group provided for the multiuse path engineering estimate explained below. 

'If the North Carolina Aquarium receives approvals from the Town and State, they plan to be open in the spring of 2010.  If authorized Staff also plans to apply in the next grant cycle for funding from the Division of Coastal Management and PARTF to complete improvements at Whalebone Park.

'The funds from the second grant application would be used to construct Phase III of the west side multiuse path. Phase III of the west side multi use path consists of 2,660 linear feet and stretches from West Oak Knoll Street to Barnes Street.  The total cost estimate of $455,000 is based on a conceptual design cost estimate provided to the Town by Bissell Professional Group. The Towns 50% match would not exceed $227,500.  The estimate includes earthwork, the concrete multiuse path, construction of curb and gutter adjacent to US 158, and drainage infrastructure improvements needed to support the multiuse path.  The estimate of $455,000 also includes a 25% contingency fee for “undefined scope of work”. The breakdown of the contingency fee is as follows:  Inflation-material cost increase 5%, Contractors profit 5% and undefined scope of work contingency 15%. 

'If awarded, the grant funds would be available after July 1, 2009."

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to authorize staff to apply to the Dare County Tourism Board for short term restricted fund grant applications for Whalebone Park and Phase III of the west side US 158 multi-use path.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment by Webb Fuller to amend Town Code Section 48-165, Shared Parking.  The proposed amendment would allow for shared parking for two commercial uses on one site within the C-3, Commercial Services Zoning District 

Conflict of Interest - Comr. Oakes

Comr. Oakes asked to be excused from the Public Hearing due to a conflict of interest - he noted that applicant Webb Fuller is representing Village Realty of which Comr. Oakes is part owner.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to excuse Comr. Oakes from the Public Hearing/discussion.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  

Town Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing concerning the zoning text amendment to allow for shared parking for two commercial uses on one site within the C-3 Commercial Services Zoning district.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"Mr. Webb Fuller has submitted the attached zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-165(d), Shared Parking; Conditional Uses.  The proposed amendment would establish a new subsection specifically for shared parking within the C-3, Commercial Services Zoning District when two commercial uses exist on one commercial site.  The proposed requirements of this subsection is similar to the requirements of Town Code Section 48-165(c) in that approval of shared parking shall be in accordance with Section 48-525 and that if shared parking is devoted to a use other than parking, or one or more of the uses change, increasing the amount of parking spaces required, the certificate of occupancy for all of the uses shall immediately be revoked.  There are three distinct differences between the applicants requested ordinance requirements of Section 48-165(c).  These differences are: 1) this request would permit shared parking among multiple commercial uses on the same site; 2) no more than sixty percent (60%) of the required spaces for the proposed use may be shared within existing and conforming parking spaces of the other commercial use; and 3) if in the event that the proposed use has patrons or clients that are not of legal driving age (e.g. dance class for youths that are not of legal driving age) both commercial uses may be in operation at the same time as long as an integrated traffic pattern is developed which allows for a safe drop off site for patrons.  Such traffic pattern must be approved by the Town Engineer.

'On October 3, 2007 the Board of Commissioners approved a text amendment allowing exercise studio, dance studio and martial arts studios to be permitted in the same principal building occupied by other permitted principal uses within the C-3, Commercial Service Zoning District.  This is the only use within the C-3, Commercial Services District, that allows two uses to be permitted within the same principal building.  A parking standard of one parking space for each 200 square feet of gross floor area was already provided for this use.  No provision for shared parking amongst multiple uses on one site was adopted at that time.

'Town Code Section 48-167, Required Parking by Use sets forth minimum parking requirements taking into consideration the use at its peak time and season (ie: restaurants at breakfast, lunch and dinner; real estate rental management facilities on the weekends during peak rental season).  Staff submits that existing parking standard for exercise, dance and martial arts studios is adequate and that the current provision for shared parking as noted in Town Code Section 48-165(c) is sufficient and provides reasonable relief.  

'Though the applicant has requested the text amendment be considered as a conditional use, and the Board of Commissioners can place reasonable conditions upon the approval of such request at the time of approval, Planning Staff submits that it would be virtually impossible to enforce restrictions based on the age of the patrons or clients of the use at any given time or day.  Staff submits that simply because a use has a visitor or clientele base that does not drive does not automatically translate into the use not being a generator of traffic and parking demand.  Examples of such uses include schools, day care centers, recreational fields and centers and nursing homes.  Also, staff does not find it advisable to grant shared parking reductions to principal uses on the same site.  This practice, if initiated, could have unintended consequences for other sites with multiple principal uses such as shopping centers, office/retail group development and commercial/residential mixed development.  

'Staff Recommendation 

Based on the above, staff recommends denial of the request.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its July 15, 2008 meeting, voted 3 to 2 to recommend denial of the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment for reasons noted above by Staff."

Webb Fuller, applicant; made three (3) points:  1) the proposal is to allow two conforming uses on one lot with shared parking; 2) minimal impact on adjoining uses; 3) do not confuse zoning issues with code enforcement issues; Comr. Gray asked Mr. Fuller what he would have done as Town Manager; Mr. Fuller responded that he would be in favor of the proposal as long as his discussions with staff indicated that height and parking regulations are satisfied.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney John Leidy announced the Public Hearing closed at 2:40 p.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning shared parking for two commercial uses on one site as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Oakes was excused.).

The ordinance concerning shared parking for two commercial uses on one site, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

Consideration of proposed amendment to the Town's 2000 Land and Water Use Plan to allow off-site sewage disposal package treatment plants owned and operated by a government entity

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The North Carolina Aquarium has submitted to the Division of Coastal Management a major CAMA permit application for the Jennette’s Pier Aquarium project. The Division of Coastal Management’s field office in Elizabeth City is reviewing the application and circulating the application to other review agencies. As part of DCM’s review process, the local District Planner (Charlan Owens) is responsible for reviewing the permit application and determining if the permit application is consistent with the policies in the locally adopted Land Use Plan. Ms. Owens has preliminary reviewed the Aquarium’s major permit application and indicated she could not make the determination at this time that the permit application is “totally consistent” with the Town’s 2000 Land and Water Use Plan.  She indicated that the prohibition on “package treatments” and off-site sewage disposal as indicated in the Town’s 2000 Land and Water Use Plan led her to that preliminary determination. Before a major CAMA permit can be issued by the Division of Coastal Management the District Planner must determine that the permit application is consistent with the adopted Land Use Plan.

'While Ms. Owens indicated that the major CAMA permit application for the Aquarium is not totally inconsistent, she did indicate that if the Board of Commissioners adopts the text amendment to allow both on-site and off-site sewage disposal and the Board makes a finding that the proposed sewage treatment facility was either “not contemplated” or “not considered” in the development of the 2000 Land and Water Use Plan she would then make the determination that the major CAMA permit application is consistent with the Land and Water Use Plan.

'The type of sewage treatment system proposed by the Aquarium is an innovative advanced system that will clean water to a standard that will allow it to be reused in “gray water” application such as toilets, urinals, and possibly irrigation. There have been numerous advances in sewage treatment technology for treatment and disposal since the last Land Use Plan was adopted in 2000. The use of “gray water” is now being encouraged where the application of gray water reuse was limited in 2000 when the Land and Water Use Plan was adopted. 

'Another concern of the District Planner was the Town’s prohibition against “package treatment” plants. In the 2000 Land and Water Use Plan there is a policy that… “The siting of new package treatment plants will not be supported by the Town”. The Land Use Plan does not define “package treatment plant’ but does give examples of package treatment plants. The Village at Nags Head package treatment plant and the Villas treatment plant serve multiple clients whereas the proposed sewer treatment facility will serve only the Aquarium and will be owned and operated by a government entity. 

'The North Carolina General Statutes do not prohibit the Board of Commissioners from adopting a text amendment that is “not consistent” with the locally adopted Land Use Plan. In the event that the proposed text amendment is adopted and the Board finds that the amendment is not consistent with the Town’s Land Use Plan, an amendment to the Land Use Plan would be needed before a CAMA permit can be issued for Jennette’s Pier. Please find attached an amendment to the Land Use Plan that if adopted by the Board of Commissioners and then by the Coastal Resources Commission at there November meeting would resolve any consistency issues with the major CAMA permit application for Jennette’s Pier. Staff is requesting a Public Hearing at the October mid-month commissioners meeting (either October 15th or 22nd).

'Staff Recommendation 

Based on the above, staff recommends approval of the request.  

'Planning Board Recommendation 

The Planning Board reviewed the proposed text amendment at their August 19th meeting and voted 5 to 1 for denial."

It was Board consensus that no action was necessary on the issue of an amendment to the LUP to allow off-site sewage disposal package treatment plants; the Land Use Plan currently being updated will include the appropriate modifications.  

Consideration of appeal of Police denial of taxi driver permit - from George C. Ansell, Jr. 

The agenda summary sheet concerning denial of George C. Ansell's taxi driver permit read in part as follows:

"Mr. George C. Ansell, Jr. has appealed the denial of his taxicab driver permit.  Attached please find a copy of his letter of request for appeal as well as the applicable Town Code sections (46-110 and 46-111).   

'Mr. Ansell is expected to be present at the Board meeting."

Town Manager Charlie Cameron summarized the process in denying Mr. Ansell's taxi driver permit.   

Mr. Ansell explained to Board members the opportunity that he has to drive a taxicab; he explained the felony charge that took place 17 years ago.

Lt. Brinkley's email read in part as follows:

"On August 14, 2008 I denied Mr. Ansell's application for a permit to operate a taxi within the Town of Nags Head.  I denied his application due to Nags Head Town Code Section 46-110, "The permit shall be effective for the period specified on the permit, contingent on a clear felony conviction criminal history of the applicant.  If at any time it is found that the applicant has been convicted of a felony, or any crime involving alcohol, drugs, their trafficking/sale, prostitution and related offenses, or similar crimes involving moral turpitude, as well as loss of a driver's license permit issued by any state's division of motor vehicles, the permit shall be immediately revoked.

'If you should have any further questions about this please let me know or Town Manager/Director of Public Safety Cameron."

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to grant a taxicab permit to Mr. George C. Ansell, Jr.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney John Leidy - Request for Closed Session

Town Attorney John Leidy requested a Closed Session to discuss litigation and an attorney/client privilege issue in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3).  

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Atlantic Ocean storm activity

Fire Chief Butch Osborne provided the following update on the Atlantic Ocean storm activity for Board members:

Hurricane Hanna is closest and its expected point of landfall is between Charleston and Myrtle Beach - it could drift easterly which would place Nags Head more in the hazard path - it would be a Category 1 storm when coming ashore.

Tropical Storm Ike appears to be taking a southern track.

Tropical Storm Josephine may turn into a hurricane by the time it hits the mid-Atlantic ocean;  staff will closely follow Josephine because of its potential to grow.

Town Manager Cameron - Update on firefighter volunteers

Fire Chief Butch Osborne provided an update on the Town's volunteer firefighter recruitment program - he stated that recent campaigns for volunteers have yielded one volunteer that is continuing with the firefighter process; and two (2) others to administratively support fire operations. 

Town Manager Cameron - Update from CSE on beach nourishment project 

Town Manager Cameron updated the Board on beach nourishment actions since the August 20, 2008 Board presentation from CSE in which they presented an update on the beach nourishment permits.  Town Manager Cameron stated that staff has received a letter from the Division of Marine Fisheries with their position on beach nourishment.  State Clearinghouse comments are expected by September 16, 2008.

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Fresh Pond/Joint Water Contract discussions 

Town Manager Cameron reported that after numerous meetings with Dare County and the Town of Kill Devil Hills, it has come to the point where Dare County and Kill Devil Hills are requesting, as provided for in the 1996 contract, to no longer continue Fresh Pond operations.

Town Manager Cameron stated further that the County increased their capacity this past year and Fresh Pond was only able to operate for 40 days out of the July/August period due to changes in state/federal standards.  He would like to explore the possibility of keeping Fresh Pond as a redundant system for a year or two to make sure that the system will not be needed.  The main issue driving this is cost; the Town can no longer produce Fresh Pond at the same rate as Dare County; he is asking for Board authorization to meet with Dare County and Kill Devil Hills to bring back a formal presentation.

It was Board consensus to authorize Town Manager Cameron to meet with Dare County and Kill Devil Hills concerning Fresh Pond operations and to discuss any amendments to the existing contract; in addition, he is to include Mayor Pro Tem Sadler in these meetings.  

Town Manager Cameron - Request from Pogie Worsley to eliminate credit card convenience fees

Town Manager Cameron reviewed the letter from Pogie Worsley requesting that the Town stop charging finance fees for customers making payments via credit card.  

Finance Officer Kim Kenny explained that the Town accepts credit cards Visa and MasterCard for water, taxes, building permit fees, and other fees which charges a convenience fee through the Official Payments company.

It was Board consensus to stick with the current credit card policy to charge a convenience fee for use of charge cards to pay property taxes, water, building permit fees, etc.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Gray - Handicapped access to the beach

Comr. Gray asked about the possibility of creating a handicapped access all the way to the beach - in time for the 2009 summer season.

It was Board consensus to apply for a Coastal Resources Commission (CRC) Rule change as well as a Variance for construction of a handicapped access to the beach.

Comr. Gray - Public Works drop-off site

Comr. Gray questioned if the Public Works debris drop-off site could be opened an additional day per week in order to accommodate out-of-town property owners. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that currently the debris drop-off site is open on Tuesdays and Thursdays from 8:00 a.m. - 4:00 p.m. and on Saturdays from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. 

It was Board consensus that staff open the Public Works debris drop-off site on Monday instead of the current Tuesday to accommodate more property owners.  Staff is to provide the fiscal impact of opening the site on Mondays in addition to Tuesdays, Thursdays, and Saturdays for Board consideration.

Comr. Gray - Northridge Property Owner's Association meeting

Comr. Gray reported that at a recent Northridge Subdivision Property Owner's Association meeting several issues were discussed to include dogs barking and overcrowded houses.  

Comr. Remaley - Recycling

Comr. Remaley confirmed with staff that the Town's new recycle program is being advertised on individual water bills, the Newsletter that was recently forwarded to all property owners, Town web site, as well as on the Town's email broadcast.

Town Manager Cameron - Response to Comr. Gray - Public Works drop-off site

Town Manager Cameron stated that he checked with Finance Officer Kim Kenny and the cost is $94 per day to add one eight-hour day of operations per week for the Public Works drop-off site.  

Board members stated they would evaluate further adding another day of operations to the Public Works drop-off site at an upcoming meeting. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Appreciates detailed comments on agenda summary sheets

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler encouraged department heads, including public safety, to add their comments to agenda summary sheets as appropriate.  She noted that the comments assist Board members in their decision making. 

Comr. Oakes - Complimented staff on Town cleanup

Comr. Oakes complimented Town staff for doing a good job cleaning up the Town during preparations for the recent Labor Day weekend. 

Comr. Oakes - SPD-20 District and trees

Comr. Oakes asked staff to provide in the SPD-20 portion of the zoning ordinance a regulation concerning tree safety - to specifically address when branches, etc. grow out of place on a tree and become a safety hazard.   

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to discuss real property acquisition (old post office lots on US 158;  6906 S Croatan Highway - Windmill Point property) in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(5).

Mayor Cahoon - Occupancy Tax

Mayor Cahoon said that business owners are not paying their occupancy tax in a timely manner and they are not being penalized by Dare County - she noted a decrease for the July occupancy tax.   Board members agreed that Dare County should be enforcing penalties when occupancy tax is not processed/reported as required.  

Mayor Cahoon - Recognition of Town Manager/Public Safety Director Cameron

Mayor Cahoon presented a plaque of recognition to Charlie Cameron in recognition of his 40 years in Public Safety, which began as a City of Norfolk Police Officer on April 4, 1968.  The plaque read in part as follows:

"This Certificate of Recognition is presented to Charlie Cameron with immense appreciation for Charlie's career which led him to the Town of Nags Head and his current position as Town Manager/Public Safety Director.

'After serving his country in the U. S. Marine Corps from 1964 - 1968, Charlie was employed by the City of Norfolk.  From September 1968 until his retirement in 1995, Charlie served the City, ultimately as Assistant Chief of Police.  His career with the Town of Nags Head began in January 1995 when he was hired as Chief of Police.

'With this Certificate, which is signed by Mayor Cahoon on behalf of the entire Board of Commissioners, Charlie is being recognized for his distinguished 40 years in Public Safety.  The Board extends its deep appreciation for the high standards he has set, as well as the expertise and guidance to others he has demonstrated in his positions as Chief of Police, Public Safety Director, and Town Manager for the Town of Nags Head."

COMR. REMALEY - TOWN-WIDE STAFF MEETING

Comr. Remaley questioned when the next Town-wide staff meeting would be scheduled.

Mayor Cahoon stated that a Town-wide staff meeting as well as a community forum meeting would soon be scheduled.

MAYOR PRO TEM SADLER - DEDICATION OF PHASE I OF US 158 WEST SIDE PATH

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that today the Board dedicated Phase I of the west side US 158 multi-use path.  She specifically thanked NC DOT Board member Stan White as the project may not have been possible without his efforts to preserve previous grant funds.  

Mayor Cahoon noted that the Board would like to recognize Mr. White at an upcoming meeting for all he has done for the Town.

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Mayor Cahoon made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss two (2) issues of real property (Windmill Point property at 6906 S. Croatan Highway and the old post office lots on US 158) in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(5) and litigation with the Kirkpatricks and an attorney/client privilege issue in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously. The time was 3:41 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 4:12 p.m.  Town Attorney John Leidy reported that the Board discussed only the items listed in the motion to enter Closed Session and instructions were given to staff concerning negotiations; no other action was taken.  

MAYOR CAHOON - NO SEPTEMBER 2008 MID-MONTH MEETING

Mayor Cahoon announced that there would be no September 2008 mid-month meeting. 

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adjourn which passed unanimously.  The time was 4:13 p.m.






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:

___________________________

Mayor:
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